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Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on January 24, 2023, at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair     C. Melillo 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary     T. Vadas    
D. Cruson                15 Staff   

 J. Kuzma                       
J. Larkin                    

 A. Plante 
 K. Kunzweiler (absent) 
 D. Godino  (absent) 
 
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Newtown High School / Athletics Budget 
Dr. Longobucco presented the high school budget and Mr. Memoli addressed athletics. 
 
Mr. Melillo stated that the instructional core fits in with the student/teacher ratio. We make a 
conscious effort at all of the schools to ensure our students are in classes that are not 
overloaded.  We looked at other ways to save and still meet our student needs.   
 
Mr. Cruson asked the load for the in-school suspension tutor. 
Dr. Longobucco said that some days we only have one student and some are just there for one 
period. It’s been nice to have a consistent person but instead we will have teachers there. 
 
Mr. Cruson asked the trend this year with office referrals. 
Dr. Longobucco said that last year we had increased misbehaviors and very childish behaviors.  
This year has been significantly better. 
 
Mrs. Kuzma remarked that we aren’t offering buses for the middle school students. 
Mr. Memoli said before Covid we had school buses transport middle and high school students to 
games but we don’t have enough this year so parents now transport middle school students.  
We are working on reducing the use of coach buses by this spring.   
 
Item 3 – Special Education and Item 4 – Pupil Personnel  
Mrs. Petersen presented the special education budget which also includes out-of-district 
placements.       
 
Mrs. Larkin asked what Mrs. Petersen needed. 
Mrs. Petersen noted that each outplacement location regulates their tuition.  Our caseloads are 
very manageable but there are alot of special needs so we need the staff to help. 
 
Mrs. Larkin asked how the special education para vacancies effect the ability to provide services 
for those students and if they were going unserved. 
 
Mrs. Petersen stated they are not being underserved and we are not out of compliance.  The 
teachers and some paras help to make sure the students get the coverage they need but it has 
been exhausting.     
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Mrs. Kuzma asked how many special education para positions were open now. 
Mrs. Petersen said there were 13 open and five behavior therapist positions open. 
 
Mr. Melillo stated that we are using all of the resources we have to meet their needs.  He 
thanked Mrs. Petersen and her team for providing what the students need. 
 
Mrs. Plante asked about the reduction of a project challenge part time teacher. 
 
Mrs. Uberti stated that she and Mrs. Petersen co-manage project challenge.  We currently have 
a part time teacher at the middle school who also covers one elementary school part time.  A 
retired teacher covers Middle Gate part time and she is in a one-year position.  One full-time 
person is servicing two elementary schools. 
  
Mr. Vouros felt it was great to have the same teachers with these students. We’re hoping to 
have the enrichment program separate from gifted.  He is concerned that too often we hear 
because we have a sub shortage that paras are teaching in the classroom.  If so, who is 
working with their child and is it sub pay or para pay?  
 
Mrs. Petersent noted that rarely a special education para will be pulled because they need to be 
with their student. 
 
Mrs. Uberti said that happens very infrequently.  It happened last year due to quarantining and 
illness.  Regarding pay, there are different rates in their contracts.   
 
Ms. Zukowski suggested having the list of out-of-district tuition by district to show the range 
during the budget discussion. 
Mrs. Petersen would provide a comparison. 
 
Ms. Zukowski referred to the list of grants. 
Mrs. Petersen said with the grant money we wanted another teacher for the PAL program.  We 
had a teacher last year for a month and they resigned. We decided to use the grant money for 
the lead BT position who has staff under them and has to train incoming staff.   
 
Item 5 – Health Budget 
Mrs. Petersen and Karen Powell, Nursing Supervisor, spoke about the Health Budget. 
From the start of this school year as of January 12, 2023, the school nurses have seen a total of 
18,627 students.  They also spoke about the difficulty maintaining full nurse coverage each day. 
 
Mrs. Larkin was curious to see how this ties into an air study.   
Mrs. Petersen was going to keep track of the nurse office numbers and noted that we might ask 
for additional nurses because Mrs. Powell is often called to fill in at the schools. 
 
Item 6 – Curriculum Budget 
Mrs. Uberti highlighted the curriculum and staff development budget. 
Mr. Vouros thanked her for all she does to develop the staff professionally on a consistent basis.   
 
Mrs. Larkin noted that she is valuable, touches so many in the district, and has done so much to 
improve how things are done. She asked where her professional development was for the new 
program.   
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Mrs. Uberti said she doesn’t have a solid number yet and is working with the publisher now 
because it has to fit our timeline.  Some may come out of her current budget.  She doesn’t 
anticipate doing much PD this year because it’s too early and there is not much PD time left.  
Training will take place at the start of next year. 
 
Mr. Melillo said we are looking to front load PD at the beginning of the year.     
Mrs. Uberti stated that the calendar will be designed for PD at the beginning of the year.   
 
Ms. Zukowski said she was a bright spot in the district and has made an incredible impact. 
 
Item 7 – Adoption of Imagine Learning EL Education 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve the one-year adoption of the 
Imagine Learning EL Education for grades K-4 for the 2023-2024 school year.  Mrs. Larkin 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved to adjourn.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:12 p.m.  
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      ______________________________________ 
                             Donald Ramsey 
             Secretary 
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